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The Planning and Zoning Commission of the Town of Avon held a Special Meeting at Company #1 Firehouse on Tuesday July 31, 2018.  Present were Linda Keith, Chair, Thomas Armstrong, Vice Chair, Peter Mahoney, Mary Harrop, Joseph Gentile, Lisa Levin, Brian Ladouceur, Jr., and Alternate Elaine Primeau (not sitting).  Absent were Alternates Linda Preysner and Jill Coppola.  Also present was Hiram Peck, Director of Planning and Community Development.
Ms. Keith called the meeting to order at 7pm.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES
Mrs. Harrop motioned to approve the minutes of the July 17, 2018, meeting.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Mahoney and received unanimous approval.

Ms. Keith noted that she was absent from the July 17 meeting but confirmed that she has listened to the audio from the July 17 meeting and is familiar with everything that was discussed.
OUTSTANDING APPLICATIONS
App. #4875
Silvio Brighenti Family Wellness Center, owner, Polaris Alternative Care, LLC, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VI.F.3.d. of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit licensed medical marijuana dispensary, 100 Simsbury Road, Parcel 3970100, in a CP-B Zone    
Mr. Peck reviewed the draft resolution for App. #4875 and addressed the criteria contained in Section VIII of the Zoning Regulations (i.e, suitable location for use; suitable structure; neighborhood compatibility; adequate parking and access; adequate streets for use; adequate public facilities; environmental protection and consistency with the purposes of the Regulations).   He explained that should the Commission decide to approve this application that the applicant is required to operate the business in complete agreement with the policies, rules, and regulations of the State of CT Department of Consumer Protection.  The applicant must also agree to operate the facility in complete agreement with Avon’s Zoning Regulations in existence at the time of approval.  Medical Marijuana could only be dispensed to qualified patients for medical purposes.  He explained that a list of the other tenants in the building (100 Simsbury Road) was provided to the Commission.  The minimum distance to Educational Playcare, located in Riverdale Farms, is, at a minimum, 333 feet from the subject building located at 100 Simsbury Road.  He pointed out that due to the terrain, walking from 100 Simsbury Road to Riverdale Farms is closer to 400 feet.   He concluded by confirming that the subject site/building is in compliance with all Zoning Regulations, fire codes, and building codes.  
Mr. Armstrong commented that an approval should be conditioned upon the issuance of a license from the State of CT DCP within two years.  He also recommended a condition of approval subject to any reasonable future Zoning Regulation requirements relative to medical marijuana dispensaries, for health and safety reasons.

Ms. Keith suggested that if any changes should come from the State of CT that those changes would be required to be implemented.  Mr. Armstrong agreed.
Mr. Peck noted his understanding explaining that the Zoning Regulations currently in existence are the Regulations under which the subject application would be approved.  The applicant must comply with any changes made to the State’s Regulations.  
Mr. Armstrong commented that the State’s current advertising requirements are very strict (i.e., can’t display a marijuana leaf, can’t say it’s a marijuana facility) adding that he wants the Commission to be able to reserve this right for health and safety reasons, should the State’s Regulations change.
Ms. Keith reiterated that an applicant would be required to comply with any changes made to the State’s Regulations.
Mr. Peck explained/clarified that the Commission cannot impose any regulations on an application that are not currently in place.  Any possible future regulations cannot be imposed on an existing application.  Mr. Armstrong noted his understanding.
Mr. Ladouceur addressed the recently adopted Medical Marijuana Regulation noting his concerns relative to the “slippery slope” of allowing a medical dispensing facility that he doesn’t want converted into a recreational dispensing facility.  He commented that while the current Regulation does not allow this he noted that he wants to ensure that it can’t happen.

Ms. Keith noted that the applicant would have to return to the Commission if the situation changed.

Mr. Peck explained that Avon’s Regulation for medical marijuana states that any approval is subject to the current Avon Regulation.  Additionally, even if the State changes their Regulation to allow a recreational use, that would not apply to the subject facility and application (#4875). 
Mr. Ladouceur commented, relative to any potential future applications under the Medical Marijuana Regulation, that distances to residential areas need to be studied and the definition of “school” needs to be broadened to other similar uses where children are involved. 
Mr. Peck noted his understanding and explained that the State looks at distances between various uses very carefully, and probably more carefully than towns do.  The State DCP looks at what exists 1,000 feet or more around a particular site being reviewed.  He further explained that the State’s process is very closely guarded.   He stated, for the record, that he talked directly with the Commissioner of the State DCP at a recent CAZEO meeting.  
In response to Ms. Levin’s question, Mr. Peck explained that the subject application is a special exception giving the Commission much discretion relative to whether it meets the standards and criteria contained in Section VIII of the Zoning Regulations.  
There were no further comments.  

Mr. Mahoney motioned to approve App. #4875 subject to the following findings and requirements:

1.   The application is found in order to be approved and satisfies the following general Special Exception requirements of Section VIII of the Avon Zoning Regulations:

a. Suitable Location for Use: The location proposed for this use is on the second floor of an existing building at 100 Simsbury Road. Current tenants in this building include:

b. Suitable structures for use: The existing building is on modern construction and contains multiple health related physicians’ offices and well as other health related facilities.

c. Neighborhood compatibility: There are a number of buildings located essentially to the north of the subject building. These buildings contain a mix of restaurants, offices and other commercial businesses. The nearest use of interest in this matter is the location of Educational Playcare.

The nearest building containing this use is located 345 feet away from the subject building using a walking path to the building door, using photographic/ GIS measure. It is located 333 feet away from the subject building’s door using a straight line measurement. The adopted regulation requires a minimum distance of 300 feet of separation using a straight line measurement method.  In addition the Healthtrax Facility does permit members to bring their children to a child care facility located on the second floor of 100 Simsbury Road. The children are brought to the facility when parents are at Healthtrax and are returned when they leave the facility. The Polaris Offices and this childcare, which is not a school, are at the opposite end of the building. Parents dropping off a child have no need to go past the proposed Polaris LLC offices.  The remaining tenants are provided on a list which is attached to this resolution. 
d. Adequate parking and access: Due to the fact that a large number of tenants are involved in the medical profession, the applicant will continue to reserve sufficient spaces near the main door for handicapped/ADA parking for use by the patients who qualify and would visit this facility. The reason that no special spaces will be marked for the proposed Polaris use is that almost all of the space in the building and the next adjacent building are used by medical businesses. 

e. Adequate streets for use: Visitors to this facility would use existing State Route 10 and local roads. There are no known issues with regard to using this roadway for this purpose. 

f. Adequate emergency access: The proposed facility has adequate emergency access as currently configured.

g. Adequate public utilities: The proposed facility has adequate public utilities.

h. Environmental protection and conservation: The activity will be conducted entirely within the existing building. There is no proposed change or needed change to the subject facility.

i. Consistent with purposes: The facility is proposed to be operated under the existing authorization provided by the CT General Statutes, and under the program conducted and regulated by the CT Department of Consumer Protection. Additionally the proposed use is in concert with providing such treatment for properly authorized recipients as permitted by the adopted zoning regulation. 

2.  The applicant Polaris LLC, in accordance with its application of April 9, 2018 to the CT Department of Consumer Protection, shall conduct the subject dispensary operation at this location in complete agreement with the policies, rules and regulations of the CT Department of Consumer Protection, specifically if such rules become more stringent than is currently the case.

 3. The applicant agrees to operate the facility in complete agreement with the Avon Zoning Regulations in existence at the time of approval. More specifically, the applicant and the operators of the facility agree to properly dispense medical marijuana only to qualified and identified patients or their officially designated identified caregivers and for medical purposes only.

4.  If the applicant is not granted a CT Department of Consumer Protection license to operate the facility within two (2) years this permit shall become void.   
The motion seconded by Mr. Ladouceur received unanimous approval from Messrs. Mahoney, Ladouceur, Armstrong, and Gentile and Mesdames Keith, Harrop, and Levin.   
App. #4872 -
Estate of Steve Cavallari and Nancy, Mark, and Robert Cavallari, et al, owners, Sunlight Construction, applicant, request for 8-lot AHOZ-SF Subdivision, 1.35 acres, 16 and 24 Bailey Road, Parcels 1240016 and 1240024 in CR and AHOZ Zones    
App. #4873 - 
Estate of Steve Cavallari and Nancy, Mark, and Robert Cavallari, et al, owners, Sunlight Construction, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section IX.G.6. of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit AHOZ-SF dimensional modifications, 16 and 24 Bailey Road, Parcels 1240016 and 1240024 in CR and AHOZ Zones     
App. #4874 
Estate of Steve Cavallari and Nancy, Mark, and Robert Cavallari, et al, owners, Sunlight Construction, applicant, request for site plan approval for AHOZ-SF, 16 and 24 Bailey Road, Parcels 1240016 and 1240024 in CR and AHOZ Zones      
Mr. Peck reviewed the draft resolution for Apps. #4872-73-74 explaining that he has verified that the proposed density (8 lots) is permitted under the AHOZ Regulation.  He clarified that the two subject lots total 1.409 acres explaining that the lot across the street (23 Bailey Road) is not included in this total.  He confirmed that the residential portion of the proposed units is more prominent than the garages.  The applicant proposes to construct a sewer line in Bailey Road, in accordance with all the requirements of the AWPCA.  He noted that two (2) of the total eight (8) units will be attainable/deed restricted noting that his recommendation is that one (1) of the attainable units must be built prior to the issuance of the 4th C/O for the market rate units and prior to the construction of the 8th market rate unit, the second attainable unit must be built and a C/O issued.  He addressed cul-de-sac issues discussed during the hearing and explained that he talked with the school bus company who has indicated that school buses can get around the island with no problem, as long as the snow is well plowed.  Snow plowing is currently the responsibility of the Spring Meadow Association.   He noted that currently there are some trees that are hanging over the cul-de-sac which the bus company indicated need to be trimmed so that the branches do not scratch the sides of the bus; the buses have been cutting the corner to avoid the trees making it difficult to turn around.  Mr. Peck further explained that he is checking with the Town Public Works Department to determine who has responsibility to trim the trees, the Town or the Spring Meadow Association; no answer is yet available.  He indicated that should the Commission decide to approve these applications the decision on the tree trimming will be made and the necessary trimming done before school begins.
In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s question, Mr. Peck agreed that construction traffic would likely have the same issues with overhanging trees as the school buses relative to navigating the cul-de-sac.   Mr. Ladouceur said why don’t we just make that the responsibility of the applicant.   
Mr. Peck explained that that may not be a bad idea as a one-time occurrence but further explained that he’s not sure that this should be the applicant’s ongoing responsibility, as Bailey Road is a Town road.  Mr. Ladouceur commented that that’s fine because the applicant will sell the lots and the owners or whoever has responsibility to trim trees in five to ten years.  He added that construction vehicles utilizing the cul-de-sac would necessitate the tree limbs being brought down by the applicant instead of burdening the Town or the Association. 
Mr. Peck explained that the burden, wherever it lies, is where it is now such that whoever the responsibility lies with currently will have to take care of the issue long term.   He added that having the applicant take care of tree trimming for just this season is a short term fix.  
Mr. Ladouceur indicated his understanding and agreement.
Mr. Peck addressed sidewalks noting that the applicant has agreed to construct sidewalks within the Town ROW in front of the subject lots, should the Commission decide this is necessary.
Ms. Keith commented that she finds this a bit strange.  We have a group of people who live in homes where the bus came to their homes and picked up their children so the children didn’t have to walk out of sight of someone and now we’re restraining from going through there to pick up the children.  She indicated that she thinks the children were safer having the connection and to say you want sidewalks when your children aren’t as safe as they would have been originally, she noted that she has a problem with that.    
Mr. Peck noted his understanding, putting the original issue aside, and explained that it is up to the Commission whether or not they think a sidewalk would be desirable, whether it’s for people who live in the new units or whether it would be desirable for Spring Meadow residents who want to walk to get ice cream or access Fresh Market.   He commented that the applicant has indicated that requiring a sidewalk would not be a deal breaker.
Mr. Peck continued his review noting that the units with deed restrictions would be in place for 30 years; the requirement for documentation is stated in the Regulation.   He explained that he is sensitive to the fact that contractors should not be permitted on the private roads in Spring Meadow.   Contractors will be instructed that they may use the cul-de-sac to turn around and use Bailey Road as both an entrance and an exit from the proposed development.  He noted that it was discussed during the public hearing that 23 Bailey Road might be able to be used as a turnaround for construction vehicles but explained that if this is not possible (applicant doesn’t own 23 Bailey Road), construction vehicles can still use the cul-de-sac and not go through Spring Meadow.   Bonding amounts will be determined by the Town Engineer and the bond form will be determined by the Town Attorney.

In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s comment, Mr. Peck agreed to require that Bailey Road be the sole entrance and exit for the proposed development. 
Mr. Peck addressed a requirement for screening (fencing or vegetation) between the commercial site Fresh Market and the eastern property line explaining that it’s really up to the applicant whether they put screening between J. Foster Ice Cream and the proposed development.  The typical requirement for screening is to protect residential properties and if the residents decide they want screening that is ok.  He explained that if the residents decide they don’t need/want screening from the ice cream store that is ok too.  He communicated his opinion that screening should not be required of the residential applicant.  On the southern border exists a portion of open space that will remain such that there’s no need for additional screening although some may be required, which should be the decision of the applicant.  All residents of the proposed development will be subject to all municipal ordinances and regulations (personal conduct, pets, kids playing) but all homeowners should be allowed to enjoy opportunities and the legal use of their houses.   He addressed signage noting that the applicant is to prepare and install a maximum of two signs (maximum of 4 SF) alerting all persons that roads in Spring Meadow are private and may not be trespassed over.  Signs should not be installed in the Town ROW but rather on land owned by Spring Meadow, as that is where the private roads exist.  He clarified that installation of the signs is up to Spring Meadow noting that based on all the discussion to date it seems like the Association would want the signs.  Mr. Peck stated his recommendation is to have the applicant prepare the signs and install prior to the beginning of construction.
In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s question, Mr. Peck confirmed that all sign details (design/content/location) would be worked out between Spring Meadow and Town Staff and the Police Department; the official MUTCD would be utilized.
In response to Mr. Armstrong’ request, Mr. Peck commented that the trees on site to be saved could be marked/taped and reviewed by Town Staff prior to any trees coming down.  Mr. Peck noted that it’s reasonable to request a landscape plan from the applicant. 
In response to Ms. Keith’s question, Mr. Peck stated that if a huge tree had to come down leaving a gaping hole in a buffer area that he would be happy to take a look at possible replacement.
In response to questions about sidewalk construction, Mr. Peck explained that if a sidewalk is required it should be constructed to Town standards to avoid any liability issues.
Mr. Ladouceur commented/asked that should an application for the parcel on the other side of Bailey Road (23 Bailey Road) be received by the Commission that that application would be treated as its own application with its own density, number of lots, and affordability requirements.  There would be no connection to the subject application even though 23 Bailey Road was approved as part of the original AHOZ overlay zone change approval.  Mr. Peck conveyed his agreement clarifying that since 23 Bailey Road is not part of the subject application it should not be made part of any motion.
Mr. Ladouceur commented that winter weather/snow creates issues for vehicles in the cul-de-sac noting that maybe making the inside of the cul-de-sac smaller (or the exterior made larger allowing more room for snow) should be investigated.  
Ms. Keith asked if there is an area that could be designated outside of the cul-de-sac for snow placement/storage.

Mr. Peck noted that he has talked at length with the Town Engineer about the possibility of changing the shape of the island and/or cul-de-sac.  There is a significant amount of Town owned ROW in this area.  The Town Engineer has indicated that he is ok with eliminating the island but the residents of Spring Meadow are not enthusiastic about that idea.  The shape of the island is part of the problem but if the snow is properly plowed there are no access issues, just like in the summer time.  The maintenance of the island is important and currently this issue belongs to Spring Meadow.   He explained that there were no issues when school buses were allowed to travel through Spring Meadow, adding that this could be changed by the Association.   He addressed snow storage noting that the area is tight due to the cul-de-sac and existing conditions in Bailey Road, there being a playground on one side and open space on the other side.  He reiterated that there is no problem with the existing island conditions as long as the snow is completely plowed. 
Mr. Ladouceur commented that he wants to avoid any further burden on the Association beyond what they had last winter, in terms of responsibilities for plowing contractors.  The Association made a deal for plowing the cul-de-sac years ago but there are opportunities, via the subject application, to have the cul-sac either widened on the outer perimeter or shrink the inner island perimeter, creating less of a tear-drop shape and a more circular shape to alleviate the problem.  The costs should be borne by the applicant.
Mr. Peck indicated that he could speak to the Town Engineer but explained that indications he has received from the Association are that they do not want any changes to the island.
Mr. Ladouceur commented that his interpretation is that the concern over changing the island is the location of the sprinkler heads adding that he doesn’t know if the sprinkler heads could be moved in, at the applicant’s cost, to alleviate the extra foot or so.

Ms. Keith commented that that responsibility falls on the Spring Meadow Association and therefore cannot be included in the application’s motion.
Mr. Ladouceur commented that the cul-de-sac is not located on property owned by Spring Meadow; it’s located on Town property but Spring Meadow plows it.  This is something the Commission could place upon the applicant to correct as part of the approval process.
Mr. Peck reiterated that the Town Engineer’s response was to eliminate the island but added that he is happy to continue the discussion.

Ms. Keith suggested that this item could be handled/resolved between Town Staff, the applicant, and the Spring Meadow Association. 
Mr. Peck noted his understanding and agreement.
Mr. Mahoney commented that Spring Meadow has voiced what they want adding that if changes need to be made in the future that the Association will have to work it out with the Town.
Mr. Armstrong asked that the utilities to be installed in Bailey Road are not such that they prevent the school buses from accessing the cul-de-sac (i.e., the sewer line does not have to run down the center of the road).
There were no further comments.

Mr. Armstrong motioned to approve Apps. #4872-73-74 subject to the following findings and requirements:
1. The applications, reviewed and taken together, meet the requirements of Section VIII of the Zoning Regulations.   

2. Density: The total application land area as submitted is shown on the submitted survey map is 1.409 acres. This allows a maximum of 8.454 dwellings on the subject property. This allows a maximum of eight (8) dwellings on the subject property.      

3. Subdivision lots: The applicant proposes to create 8 single family dwelling units as shown on the submitted maps and plans. The lots are to be delineated as shown on the layout plan    drawn by Denno Land Surveying dated 6/8/18 revised to 7/11/18. The subdivided lots are shown to contain a required side and rear minimum setback of 20 feet and a minimum front setback of 30 feet.

4. Grading and erosion control: A plan showing grading and erosion controls were submitted drawn by Denno Land Surveying dated 6/8/18 and last revised to 7/11/18. 

5. Dwelling architectural details: The applicant showed several different dwelling designs during the public hearing. The dwellings shown contained garages which were recessed in order to provide a more prominent residential façade and a way of minimizing the garage door openings.

6. Utility installation: The applicant has also submitted a plan showing that the proposed dwelling units are proposed to be served by a new sewer line installed in the Bailey Road right of way. Other utilities are proposed to be installed in the Bailey Road right of way as well. 
7. Attainable Housing units: The applicant proposes to construct 8 single family dwelling units of which 2 would need to meet the deed restricted affordability requirements contained in the AHOZ regulation. This would equate to 25% of the units being affordable/attainable as defined by the AHOZ regulation. 

8. Bailey Road cul de sac Island: The Commission was made aware during the hearing, that the school bus which previously picked up children in the adjacent Spring Meadow development has now been precluded, by the Spring Meadow Homeowners Association, from entering Spring Meadow’s private roads. Testimony was received that the cul de sac island is difficult to negotiate but now must do so in order to turn the school bus around so that it may re-enter Route 44 at the un- signalized intersection at Bailey Road and Route 44. The Commission received conflicting testimony as to whether the cul de sac island needs to be revised in shape to facilitate the school bus movement. The alternatives in this matter were discussed by the Commission and the public. Staff has reviewed the matter and finds the following. (1) The cul de sac is able to be safely negotiated by the school bus during non-winter conditions.  (2) The cul de sac which is the responsibility of the Association must be completely cleaned from curb to curb in the winter time to insure the bus can turn around without going over the curb, and (3) the Trees which currently overhang the cul de sac travel way must be trimmed to insure the bus can navigate the cul de sac without damage to the bus as this has been a problem in the past and must not be allowed to persist. 
9. Access and Egress: Bailey Road is to be the sole entrance and exit for the development. 
10. Sidewalk in Bailey Road right of way: The possibility of placing a sidewalk on the east side of the Bailey Road right of way in front of the proposed dwelling units was also discussed with the applicant. Such construction would allow area pedestrians to walk along this section of Bailey Road without walking in the travel portion of the roadway, and 
The Commission finds the proposal acceptable and in keeping with the stated Purpose (IX. G.1.) of the Attainable Housing Overlay Zone regulation, and is in keeping with the stated Nature of the AHOZ (IX. G. 2), and meets the requirements for special exception as contained in Section VIII of the Avon Zoning Regulations; and

The Commission also finds the density in compliance with the already adopted AHOZ density of a maximum of 6 dwelling units per acre, and the subdivision lots as proposed are in 
keeping with the intent of the regulation, and the dwelling units as shown with the recessed garages are also in keeping with the design intent of the AHOZ design guidelines, and

The Commission also finds the proposed grading and infrastructure installation essentially acceptable as shown. However the final plans for the grading, erosion and sedimentation control and infrastructure installation are to be revised as required by the Avon Engineering Department, the Avon Water Pollution  Control Authority and in coordination the Planning Department staff, and

The Staff has determined in consultation with Specialty Transportation, (the Bus Company) that the Bailey Road cul de sac is adequate as presently configured, and that no reconfiguration is necessary. In addition the speed bump installed by the Spring Meadow Association will remain in place at this time and the Association will remain responsible for the maintenance of the cul de sac area. 

Applications 4872, 4873 and 4874 are approved based on the above findings and the following modifications:

1. The development of a maximum of eight (8) dwellings is to be completed as shown to the Commission and as shown on the submitted and referenced maps and plans. Plans are to be revised only as required by the applicable Town Staff and WPCA. All AWPCA requirements are to be met prior to issuance of a CO for any of the new dwelling units.

2. The dwellings are to be constructed essentially as shown and based on the examples shown to the Commission with the recessed garages and details and finishes as explained to the Commission at the public hearing sessions. 
3. The Attainable/Affordable dwellings are to be constructed as follows: At least one Attainable dwelling unit is to be constructed and issued a Certificate of Occupancy before the fourth market rate dwelling is similarly completed. The second Attainable dwelling unit is to be constructed and issued a certificate of Occupancy prior to or no later than the CO is granted for the eighth dwelling unit.

4. The Attainable single family dwelling units are to be properly deed restricted for the required minimum 30 years. This documentation is to be included as part of the required Housing Affordability Plan which is to be submitted to the Planning Director for inclusion into the file on this matter. All Housing Affordability Requirements found in Section IX, G. 7 are to be met prior to the issuance of the first Certificate of Occupancy for any of the 8 dwelling units in the proposed development.  

5. The applicant is to instruct all site contractors that no construction or other traffic is to enter the private roads of the Spring Meadow Association. All contractors are also to be instructed that they may use the cul de sac to turn around in if necessary and to use Bailey Road as both an entrance to and an exit from the development. The applicant is to also attempt to secure permission from the owner of the vacant parcel (#1240023) on the west side of Bailey Road to allow construction vehicles to turn around on that parcel as well. If this permission is not able to be obtained then all traffic shall use the route into and out of the site using only the subject parcels (# 16 and #24) and the publicly owned right of way of Bailey Road.

6. The applicant shall post whatever security is necessary to insure compliance with erosion and sedimentation control plans and required infrastructure installation in amounts determined 
satisfactory to the Town Engineer and in a form acceptable to the Town Attorney for the duration of the applicable activity based on the Commission’s approval. These bonds may be reduced or released by Staff based on a finding by the staff regarding the completion of the work for which they are put in place.
7. The applicant is to install appropriate screening, including vegetative and/or fencing along the eastern property line to screen the proposed residences from the existing commercial activity at Nod Brook Mall to the east. Site tree cutting shall be coordinated with Staff.
8. The applicant is to discuss with the Town Tree ward the responsibility for trimming any trees or vegetation overhanging the cul de sac at the end of Bailey Road. The applicant is responsible for trimming the trees and vegetation on a one time basis. Responsibility for future trimming shall be determined by the Town Tree Warden whether it is the Town or The Spring Meadow Association. 

9. All dwelling owners shall be subject to all municipal regulations and ordinances regarding personal conduct and that of any pets as well as enjoy the opportunities for the legal use of their dwellings and property.

10. The Commission hereby requires the installation of a Town standard sidewalk along the entire frontage of the subject property within the Bailey Road right of way. 

a.  Basis for requiring: Pedestrians will be able to walk outside the travel way of Bailey Road regardless of where they originate or their destination. 

b.  Basis for not requiring: The number of pedestrians and the destination of the pedestrians does not warrant the expense and construction of the sidewalk.

11. The Commission hereby requires the applicant to meet with Staff and propose to the Spring Meadow Assoc. to prepare and install a maximum of 2 signs (maximum 4 square feet in size for each sign) alerting all persons that the roads in Spring Meadow are private roads and may not be trespassed upon. This sign(s) shall be installed outside the Town right of way on property of Spring Meadow Association if the Association so desires. Staff is to coordinate this discussion. 

The motion seconded by Mrs. Harrop received unanimous approval from Messrs. Armstrong, Mahoney, Gentile, and Ladouceur, and Mesdames Harrop, Keith, and Levin.  
App. #4868 -
Avon Town Center, LLC, Avon Town Center II, LLC, Avon Town Center III, LLC,  and Town of Avon, owners, Carpionato Group LLC, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section III.H. of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit earth removal for Phase One, Avon Village Center, 21 Ensign Drive, 30 Ensign Drive, 65 Ensign Drive, 70 Ensign Drive, Parcels 2210021, 2210030, 2210065, 2210070, in an AVC Zone; 65 Simsbury Road, 71 Simsbury Road, 93 Simsbury Road, Parcels 3970065, 3970071, 3970093, in an AVC Zone; 55 Bickford Drive, 75 Bickford Drive, Parcels 1300055, 1300075, in an AVC Zone; 60 West Main Street, Parcel 4540060, in a CPA Zone        
App. #4869 -
Avon Town Center, LLC, Avon Town Center II, LLC, Avon Town Center III, LLC,  and Town of Avon, owners, Carpionato Group LLC, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VI.I. of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit mixed-use development, Phase One, Avon Village Center, 21 Ensign Drive, 30 Ensign Drive, 65 Ensign Drive, 70 Ensign Drive, Parcels 2210021, 2210030, 2210065, 2210070, in an AVC Zone; 65 Simsbury Road, 71 Simsbury Road, 93 Simsbury Road, Parcels 3970065, 3970071, 3970093, in an AVC Zone; 55 Bickford Drive, 75 Bickford Drive, Parcels 1300055, 1300075, in an AVC Zone; 60 West Main Street, Parcel 4540060, in a CPA Zone 
App. #4870 - 
Avon Town Center, LLC, Avon Town Center II, LLC, Avon Town Center III, LLC,  and Town of Avon, owners, Carpionato Group LLC, applicant, request for Site Plan approval for 196,000 SF mixed-use development, Phase One, Avon Village Center, 21 Ensign Drive, 30 Ensign Drive, 65 Ensign Drive, 70 Ensign Drive, Parcels 2210021, 2210030, 2210065, 2210070, in an AVC Zone; 65 Simsbury Road, 71 Simsbury Road, 93 Simsbury Road, Parcels 3970065, 3970071, 3970093, in an AVC Zone; 55 Bickford Drive, 75 Bickford Drive, Parcels 1300055, 1300075, in an AVC Zone; 60 West Main Street, Parcel 4540060, in a CPA Zone    

Ms. Keith addressed earth removal and reported that because the destination location where the earth material will be taken is not yet known, there is no information relative to schedules (truck routes, dates, hours of operation, etc.).at this time and will not be discussed.   
In response to Mr. Mahoney’s question, Mr. Peck confirmed that the amount of earth removal is known but it is not yet known where the material will be taken.   He explained that once a destination is decided Town Staff (Planning, Engineering, Police/Traffic Authority) will meet with the applicant/developer to determine acceptable truck routes and schedules to ensure that no roadway is overly burdened with the truck traffic.  He commented that we don’t want the problems experienced on West Avon Road during the previous earth removal operation.
Ms. Keith asked that the applicant work with Town Staff, to include Traffic Authority, to provide signage during earth removal operations.
Attorney Meyers stated that the applicant understands and accepts a condition of approval that signage and truck frequency and routes will comply with all directions from Town Staff.
Mr. Peck reviewed the draft resolution for Apps. #4868-69-70.  The Inland Wetlands Commission granted an approval on July 24 and required changes such that modifications will be made to the plans.  He noted his recommendation that the largest building proposed not be allowed to exceed 49,500 SF (the master plan shows the largest building at 54,000 SF).  He noted that the applicant has worked hard to improve the design of the proposed building that will sit on the corner of Climax Road and Route 44.  He noted his recommendation that this building not exceed 5,250 SF, as it will have a prominent location at this entrance to the development.  He noted that all the detail plans will show all landscaping and sidewalks and these plans will be provided to the Building Department for permitting.  He referenced “Attachment A” noting that this list references every single building and all corresponding plan sheets that has been submitted to date, including the Design Guidelines.  He indicated that a public restroom has been shown at the end of Building R8, located next to the Trail, adding that the design of this building (R8) will be important.  He noted that while daily maintenance is a must, these types of facilities run pretty much automatically (locks are computerized operated remotely to open and close) according to many towns he talked to.   He pointed out that people still have access to public restrooms located inside of businesses/restaurants.  No building permits would be issued until all construction level plans are submitted, reviewed, and approved by Town Staff.  All the Commission’s approval conditions, as well as all building and fire codes, must also be met and satisfied.  The parking lot lighting has been changed from the original proposed “Urbanscape” design (too futuristic looking) to “Metroscape” (Lumec), shown on the aforementioned Attachment A.   Mr. Peck noted that photometric plans will be required to ensure that the lighting will not produce any adverse effects and added that the color of the light poles can be discussed.  He explained that the applicant will be required to make a significant effort to balance the building uses/construction between retail, commercial, and residential, in accordance with the intent of the Village Center regulation.  Town Staff will continue to work with the applicant to ensure a balance of uses as buildings are constructed.  
In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s question about what would constitute an imbalance, Mr. Peck explained that the buildings that are being created at various times are more important, per se, than the percentages.  For example, if two or three commercial buildings are constructed it is now time for some residential.  He confirmed that Town Staff will be continually monitoring progress to ensure that the percentages provided are on track.
Mr. Peck explained that the applicant shall use reasonable measures to attract local businesses and local retailers as well as national businesses, to ensure that the project truly feels like a village and not a shopping mall. 
In response to Mr. Mahoney’s question, Mr. Peck explained that because this project is permitted under CGS 8-2j. (Village Districts, Chapter 124, Zoning) he believes the Commission has some discretion regarding a request to attract both local and national businesses.  He further explained that he doesn’t want the existing business community in Avon to feel as though they’ve been overlooked or forgotten.  Mr. Mahoney noted his agreement.
Mr. Peck addressed infrastructure phasing and construction sequencing explaining that it is important for the applicant to understand that the Town is going to require adherence to the schedule.  Any major changes will be brought to the Commission’s attention.   The Town wants/needs to be kept informed relative to the status and steps taken with the State DEEP, State DOT, and FEMA, as there are a number of large permits that the applicant needs to obtain to move forward.  He noted that he is the main contact person and will provide updates to the Commission as they become available.   All requirements of the AWPCA shall be met based upon submitted detailed construction plans and studies.  He noted that these plans are in progress right now and will be reviewed by Avon Engineering to ensure the information is correct.  The applicant is required to retain a person that Town Staff can contact 24/7, if need be.  Relative to public roads, the applicant/developer is fully responsible for any costs related to address changes that may be required.  He noted his recommendation is that existing road names should be changed as little as possible to avoid confusion and changes to maps and addresses.  Mr. Peck noted that the topic of roads has been discussed at length with Town Staff adding that the entire plan design strives for a balance of both public and private roads, as much as possible.  The developer/owner is responsible for maintenance of all landscape plantings and curbing and street parking striping for all streets in the Village Center.   All streets internal to the development will be private, thus owned and maintained by the developer/owner.  The developer must return to the Commission with plans to rename internal streets (e.g. Main Street may need to be renamed to avoid confusion).   He explained that the Assessor, as well as police and fire, will have input regarding road names.   He addressed open spacing noting that the applicant should provide a schedule (within 6 months of an approval) for the timeline of the 20-acre park with trails, the waterfall area and public assembly area, as well as when the park property will be turned over to the Town.   He addressed bonding explaining that, in accordance with State Statutes, the Town can bond all public improvements such as sewers and other infrastructure that will become Town property.   There are going to be multiple complex bonds required (erosion control, sewers, water line installation, electric).  He noted that he has suggested to the applicant that they begin to prepare their bonding information so the Town Engineer can begin a review to determine if the bond amounts are correct for what is being bonded.  Once the Town Engineer has reviewed and approved the proposed bonds the review is passed along to the Town Attorney who determines the form of the bonds to be acceptable.  The bonds will be filed with the Town prior to any construction.  Mr. Peck confirmed that the Town can issue a stop work order at any time should a bond not be in place or in effect (bond lapsed).    The Town should be notified within six months of a bond’s expiration date to allow plenty of time if changes are needed.   
In response to Ms. Levin’s questions, Mr. Peck explained that bonds are typically only granted for a one or two year period and not longer.  The Town keeps track of bonds on a rolling basis, which is typically the way Letters of Credit (LOC) work.   He indicated the importance of the Town Attorney making the decision on the type of bond to be accepted. 

In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s question, Mr. Peck explained that “proper construction of all public improvements” is a qualitative description, relative to bonding.  Everything must be constructed in accordance with approved plans and the building permits issued.  Mr. Ladouceur noted that he feels the bonds should also ensure that the time frames and schedules for phasing of road construction/road closures are adhered to because he doesn’t want the road work planned for Climax Road to take far longer than has been proposed (i.e., a three month time period turns into a year long time period).  Mr. Peck noted his understanding and explained that that is why he has asked for a schedule from the applicant within six months of Commission taking action on these applications.  He noted that the expectation is that the schedule will comply exactly with what the applicant has already presented relative to road construction but clarified that if the schedule doesn’t comply he will be discussing it with the Commission.  He stressed the importance of adherence to the schedule, adding that if it’s off by 30 days that could be acceptable but any longer than that and an explanation will be required.  Mr. Peck explained that Town Staff and the Commission are going to ensure that the developer sticks to their schedule.         
Mr. Ladouceur commented that he would like the Town Attorney to make sure that the bond form takes into account the schedule for roadway construction and closures and is made part of the obligation.  Mr. Peck noted his understanding adding that he would bring that point to the Town Attorney’s attention and, in addition, pointed out that for all the reasons just discussed that the aforementioned “Attachment A” references all the documents that would be part of any approval granted.   He explained the importance of helping the applicant/developer move the project forward, adding that he is more than happy to do that to ensure that the Commission is happy with the progress. 
In response to Ms. Levin’s question, Mr. Peck explained that it is not within the Commission’s purview or charge to impose liquidated damages.  He further explained that should a project be stopped by the Commission that that would be a huge penalty on a developer, as costs relating to interest and payment to subcontractors continues while the project is dormant for a period of time.
Ms. Keith indicated that the financial penalties incurred by a developer happen on a daily basis and can result in significant amounts very quickly.  She added that she feels the Town is covered, as the Town Attorney is very familiar with the language needing for bonding and this is not the first big project requiring bonding.  Mr. Peck agreed reiterating that he would make things very clear to the Town Attorney.

Mr. Peck continued his review explaining the importance of ensuring that as many Low Impact Development (LID) techniques (including storm water) are used in as many areas as possible.
Mr. Gentile noted his concerns relating to bicycles leaving the Greenway and traveling through the streets of the development where vehicles are driving and parking.

Mr. Peck noted his understanding explaining that the East Coast Greenway (ECG) is very interested to remain involved with this project.  Town Staff will be sharing the plans and consulting with ECG to ensure that whatever is proposed fits in with the standards and recommendations of the ECG as well as the League of American Bicyclists.
In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s question, Mr. Peck commented that the bicycle repair and air filling station is noted on the plans that are included in Attachment A.  He added that the East Coast Greenway just recently installed an air filling station at Sperry Park.

Mr. Peck addressed landscape and hardscape plans explaining that when the detail plans are finalized there may be minor shifts and noted that while we want the developer to adhere to the plans as much as possible the Staff will be very involved along the way to ensure that the plans are carefully and correctly implemented.
In response to Mr. Armstrong’s question, Mr. Peck explained that the developer is responsible for all plantings adding that the Town will also be monitoring and watching for any dead vegetation and would bring that to the developer’s attention.  He conveyed his feeling that the developer is going to want to ensure that the project remains aesthetically pleasing.
Mr. Peck addressed a sidewalk on Climax Road noting that the developer ultimately agreed to construct this sidewalk at the urging of Climax Road residents. He explained that it is important for the public to understand that this sidewalk cannot be installed until after the proposed road detour is constructed; not during or at the same time but afterwards.  We can’t have people walking across the road while a detour is being built; the sidewalk construction will have to be carefully scheduled.   The applicant needs to coordinate with Town Staff regarding time of construction as well as location.   
Mr. Peck explained that the applicant should understand and be aware that any item of building construction without prior and proper Town Staff review may not receive a building permit in time.  Town Staff meetings are held generally every two weeks but they may increase as the plans start to come in.  He concluded by explaining that he strongly recommends that the applicant/developer work with Town Staff to develop a detailed and specific chart/schedule showing when items proposed would actually be completed. 
Mr. Armstrong commented that the Commission needs to know in advance if the schedule cannot be adhered to.  Mr. Peck agreed adding that good communication between the developer and the entire Town Staff is the key, adding that he will continue to keep the Commission updated while bringing any large items back to the Commission for input. 
In response to Ms. Levin’s question, Mr. Peck explained that updates and all ongoing information relative to this project will be posted on the Town’s website.  He added that calls are also welcome anytime to the Planning Department.  
In response to comments from the Commission about information on the Town website, 
Mr. Peck explained the importance of ensuring that information relative to this project doesn’t end up on the Town website looking like an advertisement for other businesses.  He reiterated his earlier comments about the importance of not forgetting or leaving behind existing businesses in Avon.  He agreed that it would be fine for the developer to create their own website.
In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s question regarding signage, Mr. Peck explained that all signage used during this project (business sales and access, temporary road detours, etc) is all part of the aforementioned standards contained in the MUTCD, which is the responsibility of Avon’s Traffic Authority.  He added that if the Planning Department gets alerted to any problems with traffic flow and signage, etc., we will make sure that the Traffic Authority is alerted right away.
In response to Mr. Gentile’s question, Mr. Peck explained that Mr. Vertucci (PE/PTOE, traffic engineer, Fuss & O’Neill) reported at the last meeting that although the State DOT did not initially require Darling Drive to be part of the traffic study, the State DOT has since changed their minds such that traffic information for Darling Drive is now being gathered to be submitted to the State DOT.   He further explained that there are at least three traffic engineers reviewing this project, the Town Engineer, the peer review engineers, and the traffic engineers at the State DOT.  The project cannot move forward until approvals are granted by this Commission as well as the State DOT and the State DOT will not consider/render any approval without information relative to traffic for Darling Drive.  
In response to Ms. Levin’s question, Mr. Peck explained that the next steps for the project, should an approval be granted tonight, include a detailed plan that is required within six months and detailed plans for some of the buildings.  He noted that an update will be provided on the Town website adding that any and all information received (plans, drawings, bonding) will be provided to the Commission at their September meeting.  
In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s question, Mr. Peck noted his understanding that the current schedule says that Stage 1 is to begin in September 2018 but explained/confirmed that no roadway work can take place without approval from the State DOT and therefore the start date may move to October 2018.  Final plans and bonds will also have to be in place before any work begins.  He explained that the applicant has indicated their need to move forward as soon as possible. 
In response to Mr. Gentile’s question, Mr. Peck explained, relative to Darling Drive, that the State DOT has the ability to require whatever changes/adjustments are needed because Darling Drive intersects with a State road (Route 44).   He further explained that the State DOT has conceptually approved the plans for this project adding that the traffic counts from Darling Drive will not be significant.  He pointed out, as clarification, that the whole idea of the project is to attract people/traffic explaining that managing that extra traffic is of the utmost importance.  He noted that while the goal of the State DOT is to move traffic through an area as fast as possible, his job as a planner is to get all traffic uses (cars/trucks, bicycles, pedestrians) through an area as safely as possible.  
There were no further comments.
Mr. Armstrong motioned to approve Apps. #4868-69-70 subject to the following findings and requirements:
These applications are represented on map and plan sheets shown on Attachment A, which is part of this approval.
       General Phase 1 Plans and presentation documents:

Wetlands:

a. The Phase 1 – Revised Regulated Activities were reviewed and approved by the Avon Inland Wetlands Commission on July 24. The IWC approval contained several specific conditions of approval which the applicant must abide by as work on this development, if approved by PZC, moves forward. The three general areas reviewed and approved by IWC are: Area 1: Nod Brook Enhancement, Area 2: Wetland Enhancement/Mitigation, Area 3: The Park. 

b. In addition the applicant has shown a realignment of “Bickford Boulevard” in the area of the Park which is outside the designated upland review area as requested by the IWC.

Architectural guidelines and details:

c.  
The Commission has reviewed the Avon Village Center Design Guidebook submitted on July 17, 2018 and other submitted information directly related to the architectural design features of the site and proposed buildings. The Design Guidebook along with the other information submitted by the applicant’s design team as well as the design Stylebook and the Village Center Regulations as adopted serve as a strong basis for the detailed design of the buildings and public areas shown on the phase 1 plans.

Specifically, the building shown as R4 on the Site Plan shall not exceed a footprint of 49,500 square feet. In addition the building shown as R3 shall not exceed a footprint of 5,250 square feet. Residential buildings shown as H1 and H2 are to be constructed as shown including all walls and landscaping and sidewalks as shown at a minimum. Details of these buildings are to be completed as previously shown to the Commission 
with regard to the lower level of the buildings being finished in an appropriate natural stone finish in conformance with the design guidelines and plans noted above. 

The remaining buildings as shown on the site plans (Attachment A) shall be constructed essentially as shown with regard to size and location and detail. Prior to any building in this phase receiving a building permit or a zoning signoff, acceptable complete building plans will be prepared and submitted to Staff for review of compliance with the design guidelines and the referenced design materials. 

The completed building plans are to show all sidewalks, roadways and necessary details in order to facilitate a complete review by Staff prior to obtaining a building permit. Staff retains the ability to review and approve all construction drawings before a building permit is issued, specifically with regard to exact building location, orientation, size and architectural features and parking facilities as found in the referenced design guidelines and materials.

Based on Commission comments, the applicant has proposed the development of a public comfort station at the east end of building R8. This proposal will be subject to final design review by Staff so as to insure the facility is well integrated into the building in a safe and architecturally compatible manner. The operational specifics of the comfort station will be important and will be reviewed by Staff. If issues of conflict arise the matter will be brought to the Commission for resolution. The location of this facility directly adjacent to the multipurpose trail is a sound choice. 

Staff may also request and require review and comment from the designated Architectural Peer Review consultant for any submitted construction plans in accordance with the existing regulations providing for such reviews. Such reviews, if necessary will be paid for by the applicant/owner.

All construction level detailed plans shall be submitted to Staff for review and approval prior to submission for a building permit. 


Building locations and details:

d. The Building locations as shown on the submitted Illustrative Site Plan Sheet L-000 are generally acceptable. Any proposed minor or administrative changes to these items are subject to review and approval by Staff. Staff may require that the applicant return to the Commission for major changes. 

e.  The building and site lighting is to be the minimum light level needed to provide adequate and safe site lighting but not to have a site which is overly lighted. No lights are to be located, positioned, aimed, or of such intensity so as to be distracting to motorists or nearby residential properties. Lights used shall be low energy LED lights to the maximum extent possible. 

f.  All parking lot lighting shall be Lumec Metroscape, (rather than the Urbanscape, shown in attachment A) or an equivalent as determined by Staff and, if necessary the Peer Review consultants. The Design Guidebook may be used in determining the most compatible light for use throughout the development. Lighting shall be cutoff or full cutoff so as to limit lighting to the intended area only. Photometric plans showing lighting details shall be submitted for review by Staff prior to submission for a building, electrical or other permit. 

g.  No building signs are approved as part of this approval. All sign applications shall be made to the Director of Planning. Due to the fact that Village Center is authorized under CGS 8-2j. the sign applications will be reviewed and based upon the Commission approved plans and the design guidebook and design information supplied by the 

applicant. Specific sign approval process will be determined based on the type, size and location of the sign and the degree to which it fits established sign design criteria.

2.  Building phasing by use/ type:

a.  The application, as submitted, is found to be generally acceptable as submitted as to building use type. The building use types for each building have been generally discussed and reviewed by the Commission at the public hearing sessions. 

a. Each building shall, upon submission of construction drawings for such building, be evaluated by Staff as to the proposed use. If found to be in keeping with the approved general plan and the rest of the requirements of this approval, may be processed and submitted for a building permit.

b. The applicant shall make significant efforts to balance the building uses between, retail, commercial office and residential components as is the intent of the Avon Village Center Zoning Regulation. If a significant imbalance of uses begins to occur Staff may refer the matter to the Commission for discussion and correction prior to this imbalance becoming significant and having an adverse impact on the Village Center development as a whole. This is in keeping with the intent of the adopted Avon Village Center Regulation.

c. The applicant shall use reasonable measures in an attempt to attract local businesses and local retailers to the development as well as regional or national businesses. The specific and stated purpose, intent and nature  of the Avon Village Center regulation is to provide a village style atmosphere where such a mix of both small and larger businesses can flourish in a local and congenial atmosphere to the benefit of both the developer and the residents. 

 3.  Infrastructure phasing/Construction sequencing:

a.  The proposed construction sequencing proposed is found to be generally acceptable as revised and submitted on July 17, 2018. The five stage process proposed to begin in September 2018 and to be completed by July 2020 is acceptable as proposed. However due to the complexity of various aspects of this project component the applicant may request that Engineering, Planning and emergency services Staff be able to approve and or direct specific changes in the details of road construction, detours, by-pass construction and utility installation determined to be necessary or to improve the proposed process in the field. Staff may require the applicant return to the Commission for changes which are determined to be significant or especially impactful.

b.  All street and roadway construction is to be proposed and completed to Town of Avon standards unless a deviation from those standards is specifically approved by Staff. The submitted plans show many items, such as public gathering areas and improvements which have been discussed with the Commission during the public hearing sessions, for which no specific Town standards exist. The details of the construction plans for any of these and other such items are to be reviewed and approved by Staff prior to any permit issuance for construction.

c.  The developer is to keep local Staff informed of steps involved and progress with required permits from CT DEEP, CT DOT, FEMA and any other state or federal agencies on an ongoing basis. The Director of Planning shall be the main contact person for this information updating process. Updates shall be continuous and shall be provided at least quarterly. 

d. All Avon WPCA requirements shall be met based on submitted detailed construction plans and studies which are found acceptable to the Engineering Department and the WPCA.

d. The applicant/owner shall retain a Clerk of the Works for any and all construction associated with this development. The Clerk of the Works shall have professional and technical competence in the judgment of the Town Engineer adequate to fulfill the position on a full time basis. The Clerk shall be available to respond to any questions or 
construction related issues on a 24 hour a day, 7 day a week basis as needed by Town Staff. 

4.   Excavation and grading: 

a.  All excavation and grading are to be done in accordance with the revised plans submitted on July 17, 2018. Specifically the proposed days and hours of excavation and trucking shall be reviewed and approved by Staff prior to any such work. If problems with hours of operation become known, Staff reserves the right to alter the hours of such work.

b. The frequency of earth materials export shall be in accordance with the plans submitted and discussed with the Commission on July 17, 2018. If problems become known to the Staff once this work has begun, Staff reserves the right to potentially alter the hours of excavation and trucking if necessary. The applicant should be aware that the earth removal schedule shown to the Commission is a both a goal and a policy which may be altered as conditions dictate. 

c.  The route(s) of trucking shall be made known to the Staff prior to trucking of earth material. All such routes are subject to review and approval by the Engineering, Planning, Police and Environmental Staff. The applicant should understand that this aspect of the project development has the potential to be disturbing to residents if left unregulated. The applicant should make significant attempts to balance the number of trucking trips on any single roadway in order to lessen the disturbance to residential neighborhoods where this trucking takes place. The Staff as noted above will have the ability to bring issues regarding overly burdensome trucking operations back to the Commission for resolution if necessary.

d. All detailed grading construction plans are to be submitted to and reviewed by Staff to insure compliance with this approval and the other aspects of this development. Due to the complexity of the infrastructure development as well as the grading construction plans are to be reviewed to insure the compatibility of these elements with the rest of the approved plans. Staff may also ask the designated peer review consultant to review and comment on any submitted construction plans. 

5.   Road and Street naming and ownership and maintenance:

The Development shall have the following street and road names and ownership:

Public Roads: 

a.   It should be clearly noted that the developer is fully responsible for any and all costs associated with any address changes which are required as a result of any proposed road renaming. These costs may include road signs, directional signs as well as any costs associated with address change costs associated with existing properties requiring a new address designation. This may include adjustments to municipal legal records as well as personal costs borne by the affected property owners. 

b.   The section of existing Climax Road which runs from Route 44 to the proposed roundabout will remain named Climax Road. Climax Road will then continue northward as it currently does and remain named Climax Road. All sections of Climax Road will remain as public roads. 

c.   The current Bickford Drive Extension which runs from Climax Road westward will remain named Bickford Drive Extension and will remain a public road. 

d.   Ensign Drive which runs from Route 44 northward to the proposed roundabout will remain named Ensign Drive and will remain a public road. 

e.   Fisher Drive as it currently exists will be revised to end at the proposed “Bickford  Boulevard”. Fisher Drive will terminate at this new intersection.

e. The proposal to rename Bickford Drive is not acceptable. The newly constructed road from Route 10 to the first roundabout encountered then westward to the second 
roundabout encountered shall remain named Bickford Drive. This road shall remain public.

f. The developer/owner shall be responsible for the ongoing maintenance of any and all landscape plantings and curbing and street and parking striping on all streets in the Village Center.

Private Roads:

g. All streets internal to the development shall be private, that is owned and maintained by the developer.

h. The developer shall return to the Commission with a proposal to rename the internal roads which is acceptable to the Commission. It should be noted that these roads should be named so as to convey the Village Center atmosphere and so as to prevent confusion with existing street names in Avon. The proposed renaming of any streets will need to be reviewed and approved by the Planning, Fire Marshal and Emergency Services Staff. 

6.   Open Space matters:

a. The applicant is to provide a schedule for the work proposed to be done in “The Park” property. Plans show this work to include a trail system, preservation of the large oak and completion of the greenway trail alongside the park property.

b. The applicant is to provide a specific timeline for completion of the Park work and turning the property over to the Town of Avon. 

c. The applicant is to also indicate specific timeline for the creation of the new waterfall and small public assembly areas shown to the Commission and made part of the presentation materials.

d. A schedule for the above items to be submitted to the Commission within six months of the date of the approval of this phase (1) of the development. 

7.   Bonding and Security: 
a. The applicant shall submit a complete bonding/security estimate based upon the plans approved by this decision and also based on any construction level detail plans associated with the project. No permits to construct will be approved prior to the receipt of proper bonding/security filing with the Town of Avon. 

b. The Town Engineer and the Peer Review Engineer will review and revise as necessary the submitted bond estimates for adequacy of amount of bonding/security.

c. The Town Attorney shall review the bond/security proposal to determine if the legal acceptability of the proposed form of bonding/security.

d. The estimate of the bonding/security shall be adequate to insure the proper construction of all public improvements and other items able to be legally bonded under the Connecticut General Statutes as currently adopted.

e. The bond/security shall be properly filed with the Town prior to the onset of any construction activity. The town is to be notified in writing at least 6 months prior to the proposed expiration of any bond or security at which time the bond shall be renewed or the work may be required to be halted. Failure to insure the bond/security is in place and is in effect may result in the issuance of a Cease and Desist and Stop Work Order. 

f. Bond/security amounts may be periodically reviewed by Staff to determine if they are adequate to insure the completion of the remaining work for which the bond/security is in place. Staff may, upon review agree to reduce the specific bond/security if work for that specific area has been substantially completed or completed.

8.   Street and Roadway specifics:
a. The applicant shall undertake all feasible measures to insure the safety of pedestrians in the Village Center so as to make the development as pedestrian friendly as possible, including: pedestrian actuated lighted crosswalks, raised or textured crosswalks where 

appropriate, adequate signage for protecting pedestrians, clearly indicated and marked  bike lanes as determined appropriate by Staff in consultation with bicycle experts as an extension of the existing greenway to insure safe greenway usage. 

b. The developer and all contractors shall coordinate all proper roadway and safety signage in concert with all road construction, detours, and all other safety items so that the public is not adversely impacted for any longer than is necessary and in keeping with the submitted plans as to timing.

c. Drainage design and construction for all streets, roadways and parking lot areas shall be done using the maximum amount of Low Impact Development (LID) technology and construction techniques as possible.  These shall be shown on detailed construction plans to be reviewed by Staff. The use of LID techniques is part of the adopted Village District regulation and is to be adhered to. Such techniques are to be used in planting areas and wherever possible in the development to minimize stormwater runoff from leaving the site. 

d. The use of pervious paving to the maximum extent feasible is to be employed throughout the development to further the effectiveness of LID principles. 

9.   Landscaping and hardscaping:

a. Both landscaping and hardscaping shall be implemented as shown on the submitted plans. Detailed construction plans shall show the proposed landscaping and hardscaping prior to its installation. Failure to show these items in detail prior to installation may result in the items being reinstalled, amended or redesigned and reinstalled prior to being found acceptable.

b. The applicant has agreed to extend the sidewalk in the Climax Road area as described at the public hearing at the request of the residents of that area. The applicant is to coordinate the design and construction of this sidewalk with Staff as to location, construction details, and timing of installation as it will need to be phased properly with the planned temporary road detours and construction. 

10.   General Overall requirement: The applicant should understand that any item of construction or any building which is installed without proper Staff review and approval of complete and detailed construction plans prior to construction or installation may be required to be revised so as to be made acceptable. If the revised construction is not properly completed the Town may not issue a Certificate of Zoning Compliance or Certificate of Occupancy for the item or building in question.

11.   Overall project scheduling: It is required that the developer/owner work with Staff to develop a detailed and specific chart showing when items are proposed for initiation of construction and when they are proposed to be completed. This will help keep all parties aware of the details of the ongoing development process. Within six (6) months of the date of this approval the developer is to submit a detailed construction schedule to Staff for review and comment. Changes to this schedule shall be made know to the Staff as early as possible so the Commission can be apprised of any significant revisions to the schedule moving forward. 

The motion was seconded by Mr. Gentile and received unanimous approval from Messrs. Armstrong, Gentile, Mahoney, and Ladouceur, and Mesdames Keith, Harrop, and Levin.  

There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 9pm.

Linda Sadlon

Planning and Community Development
